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 The Finance Committee will conduct a public meeting to discuss the FY24 Capital Budget, and 

future investment priorities in Cambridge’s physical infrastructure ahead of the FY24 budget cycle 

Attendee Name Present Absent Late Arrived 

Dennis J. Carlone     

Patricia Nolan     

Burhan Azeem Remote    

Alanna Mallon     

Marc C. McGovern     

Sumbul Siddiqui     

E. Denise Simmons    1:53 PM 

Quinton Zondervan     

Paul F. Toner     

 

 
A public meeting of the Cambridge City Council’s Finance Committee was held on Thursday, 
February 2, 2023. The meeting was Called to Order at 1:30 p.m. by the Chair, Councillor Nolan. 
Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by Massachusetts General Assembly and 
approved by the Governor, this public meeting was hybrid, allowing participation in person, in 
the Sullivan Chamber, 2nd Floor, City Hall, 795 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, MA and by 
remote participation via Zoom. 
 

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll. 

Councillor Nolan – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 

Councillor Carlone – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 

Councillor Azeem – Present/Remote 

Vice Mayor Malon – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 

Councillor McGovern – Presen/In Sullivan Chamber 

Councillor Simmons – Absent* 

Councillor Toner – Absent 

Councillor Zondervan – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 

Mayor Siddiqui – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 

*Councillor Simmons was marked present and remote at 1:53p.m. 

The Chair, Councillor Nolan noted that the call of the meeting was to discuss the FY24 Capital 

Budget, and future investment priorities in Cambridge’s physical infrastructure ahead of the 

FY24 budget cycle.  

Councillor Carlone shared that this is a beginning of a process that will only improve with time 

and looks forward to working with City Staff to make the process better for all involved. 
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Councillor Nolan introduced the City Manager, Yi-An Huang, who was joined with Deputy City 

Manager, Owen O’Riordan, and members from the Finance team, which included, David Kale, 

Assistant City Manager for Finance, and Taha Jennings, Budget Director.  

City Manager Huang offered comments about the FY24 Capital Budget, noting that the 

conversation should focus on where the City is spending money, finding money, and making 

decisions on where and how to spend the money. He shared that he was excited to talk more 

about the process that happens throughout the year regarding Capital Budget and how the City 

will make decisions on which projects will get investments. He stressed an important factor with 

the budget is ensuring the City is running well and all the services the City provides is 

dependable. He concluded by sharing that this is only the beginning of conversation and looks 

forward to continuing it.   

Taha Jennings, David Kale, and Deputy City Manager Owen O’Riordan gave a presentation 

titled, “City of Cambridge Capital Spending/Public Investment” (Attachment A). Taha Jennings 

noted the importance of showing the difference between the operating budget and capital budget 

and noted that projects can be large and require significant funding, which is why it is good to 

plan to prepare for future expenditures. Deputy City Manager Owen O’Riordan reviewed areas 

within the City where the Capital Budget could be used for multi-year capital projects and shared 

additional large projects that could be considered for future capital investment that the City 

would need to prioritize. David Kale gave an overview of the Capital Budget and Public 

Investment Fund and shared examples of previous Capital Budget projects, noting that the City 

has been able to find a balance between different City funds and evaluate how much debt is 

appropriate. The City Manager and his team made themselves available for any comments and 

questions.  

The Chair, Councillor Nolan opened Public Comment. 

Young Kim, 17 Norris Street, Cambridge, MA, spoke on the FY24 Capital Budget and 

referenced his issues with the FY22 and FY23 budget and asked they be fixed with the FY24 

budget. Mr. Kim also submitted a written communication in the Committee meeting. 

Heather Hoffman, 213 Hurley Street, Cambridge, MA, spoke in favor of funding going towards 

more tree to support tree canopy in the City. She shared that trees help with climate resilience 

factor, mental health, and she offered many other examples to suggest they are an important 

infrastructure. 

Councillor McGovern shared that he appreciates the increased funding towards affordable 

housing. He suggested that the City make a commitment of 10% of funding towards affordable 

housing. He shared that he and other members of the Council vistited a Day Drop in Center in 

Boston that was built in one year, and stressed the importance of the City to put funding towards 

a Day Center. He shared that the budget reflects the City’s values. 

City Manager Huang shared that he was ready for a conversation on getting a Day Center in 

place. He noted that there was a long list of items the City Council wants to see on the Capital 

Budget, but it’s important that critical services in infrastructure are considered and that they need 

to be maintained. He noted that the City has flexibility to look at projects to invest in and that he 

is open to a more inclusive conversation with the overall capacity of funding.  

Councillor McGovern shared that it would be good for the City Council to have a better 

understanding of what flexibility they have when it comes to projects. 

Vice Mayor Mallon had a clarifying question from the presentation regarding department capital 

requests and at what point in the process are department capital requests are first evaluated by the 

capital budget committee. Deputy City Manager O’Riordan commented that the committee is 
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internal within the City. A complete review is done and submitted to the City Manager. Once 

that is done, it then becomes part of budget proposal. Vice Mayor Mallon commented that the 

City Council would like to be more involved in more of the beginning of the process. City 

Manager Huang agreed that he is looking for alignment with the City Council to come together 

sooner and to communicate clearly with more transparency on status of projects. 

Vice Mayor Mallon echoed comments made by Councillor McGovern regarding Day Centers 

and how the City has been in talks of doing one for many years. The Vice Mayor stressed the 

importance of the City explaining the budget numbers appropriately, and gave the example of the 

Tobin School. Noting that it’s not just a school, she noted that it’s helping to go towards planet 

change and climate change resiliency factors. The Vice Mayor had a clarifying question about 

the arts and culture in Central Square. Deputy City Manager O’Riordan noted that there will be a 

planning study done for Central Square and all the open parcels. The expectation is that the 

planning study will come and he explained what the needs are for the Central Square, as well as 

affordable housing and other items that have been identified.  

Councillor Zondervan shared that it would be helpful if the City Council had a better 

understanding of the process. He had a follow up on comment and questions regarding the 

unhoused population and a day shelter and noted that funds should go towards affordable 

housing and the unhoused and to help create shelter beds and to be able to increase capacity. The 

City Manager offered a response, noting that working with the unhoused is continued work and 

he plans to report back when something if more final. He noted that funds for something related 

to his would come from the operating budget. Councillor Zondervan commented that he looks 

forward to the update and stressed the importance of recognizing that specific crisis. David Kale 

noted that with Mass State Law, there are only two vehicles for which the City can issue bonds 

for affordable housing, and referenced Chapters 44B and 121B. Councillor Zondervan suggested 

that the City explore other ways to find funding to reach goals.  

Mayor Siddiqui had clarifying questions on playgrounds though out the City getting updated or 

remodeled and asked for clarification on what budget the funding would come from. She also 

questioned how playgrounds are prioritized. David Kale shared that the Peabody School 

allocation has already happened and the process is beginning, while Deputy City Manager 

O’Riordan noted that the internal Open Space Committee reviews what needs to be repaired in 

the City. Mayor Siddiqui offered comments on how it would be helpful in the future if the City 

can provide ways where the City Council could have more input in participating in the future.  

The City Manager shared that he is committed to having more communication between the 

Council and City staff be part of the conversation and allow more transparency. 

Councillor Carlone stressed the importance of having meetings as needed throughout the year 

with the City Council and City Manager. He echoed comments made by other Councillors 

regarding affordable housing and a day center. He offered comments about open space being a 

priority and shared comments made by residents with their concerns on costs related to BEUDO 

and he offered the suggestion of a public loan program.  

Councillor Nolan shared that the City should ensure there is more movement on the City Council 

part and referenced data that was the City’s budget page online. She noted that funding should go 

more towards goals and priorities and its not just about dollars spent, but outcomes delivered. 

She asked for more information on climate work going forward.  Deputy City Manager 

O’Riordan shared that the City is looking at Capital Budget investments to make sure municipal 

facilities are electric facilities as soon as possible with resilience planning.  Councillor Nolan 

offered suggestions for long term planning when related to climate resilience and shared 
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comments from members of the community that stressed how trees are an essential part of 

infrastructure. City sssssstaff noted that the report does reflect the importance of funding the 

improvement of tree canopy. 

Councillor Carlone shared concerns about some of the properties being built and how they may 

have a negative effect on values to homes in the future. He suggested the City add more trees and 

plants on City owned streets to raise the value of properties and not decrease it.  

Counillor Nolan concluded by asking City Staff if there was anything needed from the City 

Council that would be helpful moving forward. The City Manager shared he believed they were 

off to a good start and looks forward to following up and testing out the right way to get input 

and integrate that with professional staff.  

The Chair, Councillor Nolan recognized Mayor Siddiqui who made a motion to adjourn 

the meeting. 

Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll. 

Councillor Nolan – Yes 

Councillor Carlone – Yes 

Councillor Azeem – Yes 

Vice Mayor Mallon – Yes 

Councillor McGovern – Absent 

Councillor Simmons – Yes 

Councillor Toner – Absent 

Councillor Zondervan – Yes 

Mayor Siddiqui – Yes 

Yes – 7, No – 0, Absent -2. Meeting adjourned. 

 

 

 

 

Attachment A – Presentation titled “City of Cambridge Capital Spending/Public Investment” 

 

The City Clerk’s Office received 16 written communications, Attachments B-Q. 

 

Clerk’s Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and 

every City Council Committee meeting.  This is a permanent record. 

The video for this meeting can be viewed at: 
https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/434?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=ad62cf5e0185a

757258bb47088d29e4b 

 

 

  

 

A communication was received from Budget Director Taha Jennings, transmitting Cambridge Public 

Investment presentation. 

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/434?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=ad62cf5e0185a757258bb47088d29e4b
https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/434?view_id=1&redirect=true&h=ad62cf5e0185a757258bb47088d29e4b





































































